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Chairman Aso, President Nakao, Fellow Governors, Ladies and Gentlemen: 
On behalf of the Philippines, I would like to thank the Government of Japan for hosting the 50th 
Annual Meeting of the Asian Development Bank. I wish to express my appreciation to the people 
of Yokohama for their warm welcome. 
 
The Bank’s 50th year should be as good a time as any to review the work done and rethink future 
roles this institution might play in the strong emergence of the Asia-Pacific as driver of world 
economic growth. The region’s share of global GDP more than tripled since this institution was 
established. From an initial capital of US$1.1 B in 1966, the Bank is now capitalized at US$147 
B. From 31 member countries in 1966, the ADB now counts 67. The Bank’s lending capacity is 
expected to grow to US$20 B in 2020, up significantly from only US$13 B in 2014. 
 
The increase in the magnitude of the Bank’s capacity to support regional development will, I hope, 
not diminish its agility and its flexibility. We find ourselves in a world very different from the 
conditions pertaining 50 years ago. We are witness to a strong reaction to a global regime of open 
trade. This reaction takes the form of rising populism and protectionism, a growing distrust for 
trade and an increased inclination for autarky. The region encompassed by the Bank seems 
threatened by the outbreak of old hostilities and by massive calamities associated with climate 
change. 
 
We understand that the social tensions underlying the reaction derive from highly uneven growth 
in many of the economies in the region. While managing geopolitical tensions is beyond the 
Bank’s mandate, this institution should play a more effective role in fostering inclusive growth and 
reducing disparities. This institution ought not to be enveloped by the miasmal mist that could 
stymie our collective effort to bring development to the communities in most need. 
 
Over the last fifty years, the ADB mobilized US$250 B to help fight poverty in the region. That is 
an impressive number, taken at the aggregate. It is dismal when set against the current size of 
the regional economy, the population our development efforts need to assist and the pace at 
which individual member-economies need to grow. In a word, our world has grown. It has also 
changed. The member economies have new needs. The Bank must rethink its own programs to 
continue being relevant.  
 
The Philippines is today among the fastest growing and most dynamic economies in the Asia-
Pacific. This growth is helped by low inflation, improved fiscal performance and strong external 
balances. We are fully committed to take advantage of favorable conditions to achieve sustained 
annual GDP growth of 7%, attainment of high middle-income status by 2022 and reduction of 
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poverty incidence to 14% over the medium term. The ADB has consistently supported Philippine 
development. The institution is one of the country’s biggest sources of official development 
assistance. There is, however, much room for improvement in our relationship. The Bank can 
better tailor its assistance by fashioning well-coordinated and innovative financing to suit our 
current development needs --- particularly in relation to the massive investments in infrastructure 
and human capital we intend to make. We are happy to note that the ADB is aligning its upcoming 
Country Partnership Strategy 2017-2022 with the development priorities outlined in the Philippine 
Development Plan 2017-2022. We will need increased assistance as we attempt to break out 
from the regime of moderate growth as we navigate a rapidly changing global context. We look 
forward to improving the efficiency and sustainability of project designs. We anticipate better 
orchestration of our efforts. 
 
The ADB should, in the coming period, redefine its niche in the new universe of multilateral 
development banks. Closer collaborative efforts among the multilateral development institutions 
should optimize capacities and make our responses to both challenges and opportunities more 
timely. 
 
On the occasion of this 50th Annual Meeting, allow me to both express sincere appreciation for 
the Bank’s staunch support as well as challenge the institution be stronger, better and more 
responsive. 
 
I do look forward to this meeting’s fruitful outcomes.  
 
Thank you and good day. 


